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REGULAR BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT, STATE OF WYOMING, HELD WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 19, 2012, ADMINISTRATION BUILDING, PETERSEN BOARD ROOM, LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

Board Present:
Chairman Greg Thomas, Secretary Kevin Kilty, Treasurer Ed Mosher, and Trustees Bill Dubois, and Brenda Lyttle (by conference phone), and Albany County Campus Ad Hoc Member Butch Keadle

Board Excused:
Vice Chairwoman Carol Merrell and Trustee John Kaiser

Staff Present:
President Joe Schaffer; Vice Presidents Judy Hay, Carol Hoglund, Pat Schwerdtfeger and Stan Torvik; Associate Vice Presidents Lisa Murphy and Lynn Stalnaker; Administrator, Faculty and Staff Members Les Balsiger, Jeri Griego, Roz Schliske, Anne Wolff, Kevin Yarbrough; and Board Attorney Wallace Stock 
Visitors:
Aerin Curtis (Wyoming Tribune-Eagle), Shawn Havel and Jennifer Stogsdill (Wingspan Co-editor), Mike Heath, Linda Heath (Candidate for County Commissioner), Misty Heil (Candidate for LCCC Trustee), Susann Robbins (Wingspan Online Editor), and Mike Wondrash (Student Government Association President)
1. CALL TO ORDER of the September 19, 2012, Regular Business Meeting of the Laramie County Community College District Board of Trustees – Board Chairman Greg Thomas
Board Chairman Greg Thomas called to order the September 19, 2012, Regular Business Meeting of the Laramie County Community College Board of Trustees at 7:04 p.m.
2. MINUTES – Approval of the August 15, 2012, Regular Business Meeting Minutes – Board Chairman Greg Thomas
Mr. Mosher moved and Dr. Kilty seconded,

MOTION:  that the Board of Trustees approves the August 15, 2012, Regular Business Meeting Minutes as written.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
3. REPORTS TO THE BOARD
A. LCCC Reports 
1) SGA (Student Government Association) – Michael Wondrash, President
Mr. Wondrash told the Board all Student Government Association senate seats are filled and that Senators Gary Stecks, Mike Wyatt and Daniel Rustle were elected College Council student representatives.  He also gave an update on the SGA’s Committees:

· Food Service Committee is meeting with Sodexo.

· Service Council is planning a Humanitarian Kids event for the collection of jackets and food supplies.
· Visibility Committee is updating billboards with senator pictures.

· Diversity Committee is working on a program to get students involved in campus events. 
· Elections Committee is encouraging students to register to vote.
2) Staff Senate – Kevin Yarbrough, President; Kim Adams, Vice President-Classified; Jodi Weppner, Vice President-Professional; Christine Sowards, Secretary; Tiffany Gutierrez, Treasurer
Mr. Yarbrough explained the Educational Services Staff Council has been renamed the Staff Senate and is made up of both professional and classified staff representatives.  Each constituent group has their own vice president who also serves on College Council. The Staff Senate is considering by-law changes and organizing projects to fund the Randy Miller scholarship. The chili cook-off traditionally held in the spring will take place in November the Friday before Thanksgiving break.  The annually held cook-off raises scholarship monies. The Staff Senate and SGA are collaborating on a Halloween costume contest that will be open to all employees and students. 
3) Faculty Senate – Jeff Shmidl, President; Rob VanCleave, Vice President; Meredith Roehrs, Secretary 
Mr. Shmidl welcomed Dr. Pat Schwerdtfeger the newly appointed Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs.  On behalf of Faculty Senate, Mr. Shmidl expressed appreciation for Dr. Schwerdtfeger’s academic experience and stated the Faculty Senate looks forward to working with him.
Mr. Shmidl also confirmed for Dr. Kilty that the faculty is going to meet with Dean of Lifelong Learning Center Maryellen Tast and Center for Secondary Students Director Brenda Abbott about a “new hire checklist” for Laramie County School District No. 1 faculty who teach concurrent enrollment courses. The “checklist” was referenced in the Faculty Senate August 13, 2012, minutes.
4) LCCCEA (LCCC Education Association) – Les Balsiger, President; Anne Wolff, Vice President; Trina Kilty, Secretary; Jeff Shmidl, Treasurer 
Mr. Balsiger will be attending the Wyoming Education Association Conference in Cheyenne this weekend.  Mr. Balsiger also acknowledged Dr. Schwerdtfeger’s appointment as the Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs as being a good fit.
Chairman Thomas asked President Schaffer to introduce Dr. Schwerdtfeger.  President Schaffer stated Dr. Schwerdtfeger comes to the College from sunny California, has a diverse background, and was highly recommended by Dr. George Boggs with College Brain Trust.  
B. Public Comment – None 
4. PRESIDENT’S REPORTS – President Joe Schaffer 
A. Campus Updates 
1) Re-issuance of ACC Bonds – Vice President Carol Hoglund
President Schaffer prefaced Vice President Hoglund’s remarks stating the Board gave their go ahead to work with the LCCC Foundation and the LCCC Building Authority to start transitioning and refinancing the ACC bonds thereby moving that debt from the Foundation to the Building Authority.  Vice President Hoglund reported Kaiser & Company is working to privately place the bonds with Cheyenne banks, and First Interstate Bank and Wyoming Trust Bank have expressed an interest in the placement of the bonds.  To date about $2 million of the $2.8 million have been placed. Because the bond placement is so far along, the legal paperwork on the bond transfer for the Albany County Campus has also begun.  Kaiser & Company’s Dan Baxter would like to attend the October 3rd study session to further update the Board on the lease and asset transfer and the favorable rates the College hoped would be secured.  Ms. Hoglund explained the role of the LCCC Board will be to sign a lease agreement with the Building Authority that will pledge the funding to pay off the bonds.  The closing is scheduled for Tuesday, November 6, and will require only the Board Chair or his designee to be present to sign the lease agreement.  
2) Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs Appointment

At Chairman Thomas’s request President Schaffer introduced Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs following the LCCCEA report.
3) Facilities Update

President Schaffer stated the Board will be asked later in the agenda to consider the approval of the updated University/Student Center Level I Study. Upon the Board’s approval the Level I study will be submitted to the State’s Construction Management Division and the Level II study will begin.
The Joint Planning Committee for the expansion of the Albany County Campus has now met three times.  The University has been a very gracious partner in helping the College to develop a facility that will better serve the Albany County Campus students.

The Flex-Tech Building Level I Study is underway with the first meeting expected to take place next week.
B. September 17 WCCC Strategic Planning Meeting
President Schaffer said that on Monday, September 17, Wyoming Community College Commission commissioners, community college presidents, and a handful of trustees began a conversation about updating the statewide strategic plan. The conversation was well facilitated by Commission Executive Director Dr. Jim Rose and Commissioner Larry Atwell and focused on how to make it easier for the community colleges to implement their own strategic plans in alignment with the Commission’s. The September 18th 2nd Annual Community College Summit focused on shared policy/plan goals for student success and completion and finding ways to address the major initiatives for increased productivity and output within the higher education institutions across the nation. President Schaffer said his job now is to facilitate conversations with the campus and the trustees to flesh out what is believed to be the Commission’s and the College’s role with regard to the update of the Wyoming Community College Commission Statewide Strategic Plan.  He said with the Board’s permission he will bring forward the discussion with the trustees at a future study session.  
Dr. Kilty asked what effect University of Wyoming President Tom Buchanan’s retirement may have on the prospects of a new Albany County Campus building.  President Schaffer stated President Buchanan has requested to address the board during the December 19th business meeting concerning the continuation of momentum and support for the Albany County Campus facility.

Public Comment – None
5. BOARD REPORTS
A. Board Committee Reports – Board Chairman Greg Thomas serves on all committees.
1) Finance and Facilities – Dr. Kevin Kilty, Ed Mosher 
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Budget Reports
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Balance Sheet Reports
The Finance and Facilities Committee met on Tuesday, September 4th, and discussed the budget process and the documents that are needed to make the budget process more transparent to the public and would explain why budget allocation decisions are made.  Another point of conversation was making sure the Budget Process Advisory Committee members understand their charge.  The discussions concluded that the sharing of the budget process and its determinations are just a matter of education and outreach to further the communication.
2) College Communications and Relations – Bill Dubois and Carol Merrell – No report  
Chairman Thomas stated the board evaluations will be online for trustee response soon.  He asked all the trustees to complete the evaluation.  The evaluation responses will be discussed during the October 3rd study session. 
3) Governance – John Kaiser and Brenda Lyttle

Trustee Lyttle announced Chapter 1.0 Governance of the new policy and procedure manual will be presented for Board approval this evening.  She noted the policies were reviewed during the September 5th study session and thanked Trustee Kaiser and President Schaffer for their essential input.  Chairman Thomas offered his appreciation as well.
B. September 18 Community College Summit (Greg Thomas, Bill Dubois and John Kaiser attended.)
President Schaffer stated the 2nd Annual Community College Summit was held in Casper on September 18th and was organized by the Wyoming Association of Community College Trustees. The summit had a common theme that focused on the fundamental changes that will need to take place in higher education in order for students to complete their educational goals. The keynote speaker was Complete College America President Stan Jones who spoke on driving higher education to shift from a mindset of access to one of completion.  His presentation identified some primary issues with which students are struggling such as remediation, extensive time to degree, lack of participation, and dropout.   Presentations were also given by those who have promising practices in the redesign of developmental education and those who have structured programs that are more aligned with completion. WICHE (Wyoming Interstate Commission on Higher Education) President Dr. David Longanecker has been quoted to say “Many of our students are living the dream but very few of them are achieving the dream.”  The genesis of all the conversations was changing the mindset of community colleges to help students both “get in the door” and “get out the door.” President Schaffer emphasized the timing of the completion agenda is appropriate and that he has a list of things he wants to rollout with different groups on campus.  
Trustee Dubois observed from the presentations’ content that counseling of those entering community colleges is important and that offering students so many choices and alternatives creates confusion.
Chairman Thomas was most impressed by the number of areas the College can begin working on right away.  Following up on Trustee Dubois’s comments, he stated the quicker a student gets focused, the quicker they will achieve completion, adding the number of choices needs to be simplified.  He also commented on the concept of co-requisites that does away with remedial classes for which the student does not receive college credit.  Remedial classes create a discouraging environment.  Whereas, under the co-requisite system the student is enrolled in the same level class as other students but is required to do additional work to complete the course.  The student is not seen as being different and is earning college credit—early success equals completion.  Chairman Thomas acknowledged the delivery of co-requisite courses will need to be adjusted.
Albany County Campus Ad-Hoc Member Butch Keadle asked about BOCES/BOCHES activity.   Chairman Thomas stated the September 5th study session was devoted primarily to concurrent enrollment and its funding mechanisms. The Board concurred the College should pursue accreditation through NACEP (National Alliance for Concurrent Enrollment Partnerships) and directed the administration to make it happen as quickly as possible to involve Albany County.  Trustee Dubois advised further that Maryellen Tast setup a meeting for Monday, September 24th, at 3:30 p.m. in the Board Room to discuss a BOCES/BOCHES.  The school district trustees and superintendents and the LCCC trustees are invited and encouraged to attend.  Sandy Barton who runs the Fremont County BOCES has also been invited to attend.  Chairman Thomas asked Albany County Campus Associate Vice President Lynn Stalnaker to forward the invitation and information to the Albany County Campus Advisory Board of which Mr. Keadle is a member.
C. Public Comment – Laramie County Commissioner candidate Linda Heath observed from the previous discussions the focus was “on the academic side” and asked if technical trades will still be part of the curriculum.  Chairman Thomas replied no plans exist to cut programs and plans are underway to include additional technical programs.  President Schaffer added the College has two predominate academic missions–one is transfer and the second is workforce development that will lead to employment. 

6. FAREWELL TO BAILEY, STOCK, AND HARMON – Board Chairman Greg Thomas presented Wallace Stock of Bailey, Stock and Harmon a Schefflera or Umbrella Tree plant and three boxed 40th Anniversary coin sets (one each for Mr. Bailey, Mr. Stock, and Mr. Harmon) for the firm’s many years of service as the Board’s and the College’s legal counsel since 1996.  Mr. Stock voiced his appreciation on behalf of the firm for the opportunity to represent the College as its legal counsel.  He also acknowledged the College’s new legal counsel firm of Woodhouse and Roden, stating he believes the firm will serve the College well.  Trustee Lyttle asked Mr. Stock to pass on her personal thanks and affection to Lance Harmon for his assistance during many tireless conversations while she was the Board Chair.
7. APPROVAL ITEMS
A. Approval of University/Student Center Level I Plan – President Joe Schaffer

Chairman Thomas noted the approval items represent the culmination of a lot of work by both the Board and the College over the last three or four months, adding he is very proud of the accomplishments.
Dr. Kilty moved and Mr. Mosher seconded,

STAFF RECOMMENDATION: That the Board of Trustees approves the Level I Plan update for the LCCC University/Student Center and directs the President to continue onto Level II Planning. 
DISCUSSION:  President Schaffer stated no changes have been made to the Level I Plan since the Board’s last review during the September 5th study session.  The Plan is ready for submission to the Construction Management Division, and the development of a Level II study will follow.  Chairman Thomas stated the Board’s expectations are to rapidly move through the necessary steps for the University/Student Center.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

Public Comment – None 

B. Approval of FY 2013 Board Priorities – Board Chairman Greg Thomas 

Mr. Dubois moved and Dr. Kilty seconded,

STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  That the Board of Trustees approves the five FY 2013 Board Priorities and directs the President to use them to guide operations and the development of the FY 2014 College budget.  

DISCUSSION: Chairman Thomas stated the priorities will give guidance for the FY 2014 budget allocations. Mr. Mosher stated President Schaffer shared with him that although the priorities might seem too broad and immeasurable that the performance and efficiency indicators will be used to determine whether the College is moving forward on the achievement of these priorities.  Chairman Thomas further stipulated that these priorities are for the most part a one-year focus of which the end result will be the allocation of resources to help achieve these priorities.
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

Public Comment – None
C. Acceptance of President Schaffer’s FY 2013 Personal Goals – Board Chairman Greg Thomas 

Dr. Kilty moved and Mr. Mosher seconded,

STAFF RECOMMENDATION: That the Board of Trustees accepts President Schaffer’s FY 2013 Personal Goals.  

DISCUSSION:  Chairman Thomas noted President Schaffer’s personal goals are in sync with the Board’s priorities.    
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 



Public Comment – None
D. Approval of Amendment to President Schaffer’s Contract – Board Chairman Greg Thomas 

Dr. Kilty moved and Mr. Dubois seconded,

STAFF RECOMMENDATION: That the Board of Trustees approves the amendment to the President’s employment contract. 

DISCUSSION: None
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 



Public Comment – None 

E. Approval of Amendment to FY13 College Budget – Vice President Carol Hoglund
Mr. Mosher moved and Dr. Kilty seconded,
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  That the Board of Trustees approves increasing the unrestricted operating fund in the amount of $560,046 for the August recapture/redistribution of local revenue collections and supports the President’s decision to set this aside in the contingency reserve account in anticipation of potential reductions to the College’s state appropriation in FY2014 by the Legislature.  
DISCUSSION: Vice President Hoglund explained the additional monies came from the recapture/redistribution of property tax and four mill calculations that are carried out by the Commission and as part of the funding formula.  The process yielded $560,046 to Laramie County Community College. In response to Trustee Mosher, Vice President Hoglund stated the Board would have to vote on any movement of the contingency reserve funds in amounts over $30,000.  Chairman Thomas said, however, the intent is to use the monies during this fiscal year.  Vice President Hoglund said the amendment is being brought to the Board at the time of the recapture/redistribution instead of at the end of the year because the Board requested any significant changes be brought forward at the time the funds become available. 
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

Public Comment – None 

F. Approval to Enter Into a Contract for Legal Services – President Joe Schaffer
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  That the Board of Trustees authorizes the President to enter into a contract with Woodhouse Roden, LLC to provide legal services to the College for the duration of three years, with an option to renew for another three and other terms as outlined in the contract presented.  

Dr. Kilty moved and Mr. Dubois seconded,

DISCUSSION:  President Schaffer thanked Bailey, Stock, and Harmon for everything they have done in service to the College and stated he appreciates the friendship and hopes to carry that friendship on into the future.  He stated further that the legal services were competed and that the contract with Woodhouse  Roden has been successfully negotiated.
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

G. Approval of Board Governance Policies and Adoption of New Governance Model (http://policies.lccc.wy.edu) – Board Chairman Greg Thomas
Mr. Dubois moved and Mr. Mosher seconded, 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  That the Board of Trustees approves their new governance policies comprising Chapter 1 of the new LCCC Board Policies and Procedures manual and formally discontinues their operations under Policy Governance.  

DISCUSSION: Trustee Lyttle stated the policy committee (Trustees Lyttle and Kaiser and President Schaffer) is very pleased to present to the Board the new governance model that will replace the Board’s Policy Governance Model. The new governance model is a hybrid of policy governance, traditional governance, the particulars associated with the college, and also fits the relationship between the Board and the President.  President Schaffer stated the Board will be taking action on Chapter 1 Governance, which contains the policies specific to the Board of Trustees, and showed a beta version of what the manual will look like when it is completely uploaded to the College’s website at http://policies.lccc.wy.edu.  Mr. Mosher stated this is a momentous occasion for the Board and that he really appreciates the section that refers to shared governance (Policy 1.1.5 Shared Governance).  Dr. Kilty expressed his concern over the language in Policy 1.2.1 Code of Ethics Standards of Practice A. The Board of Trustees of Laramie County Community College will govern lawfully with an emphasis on:  1) Outward vision rather than internal operations. He stated he does not want “emphasis on outward vision” to become a sticking point on asking questions that relate to the Board’s discharging of their duties.  Trustee Lyttle addressed Dr. Kilty’s concern stating the language is intended to bridge the gap between knowing what is going on at the College that will assist the Board in their vision for the College and getting involved in the day-to-day business of the College.  President Schaffer stated it would be impossible for the Board to be focused on, and responsive to, constituent expectations without asking questions about how the campus operations are working.  He continued that the fundamental component of policies and procedures is that the Board sets policy and the College through its procedures articulates and illustrates how the College will conduct its business to comply with Board policy.  He deduced then that the Board’s asking questions to determine if the College is meeting those expectations is appropriate. Dr. Kilty concluded the policies are concise, very clear, and read well.  Even so, some ambiguities still exist but added he does appreciate getting away from policy governance.  
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

Public comment – Trustee candidate Misty Heil stated that from a public and student perspective she is very excited about the opportunity the new policy structure brings to move forward and the healing it brings to the campus.  
President Schaffer thanked Trustees Lyttle and Kaiser for the many hours and thought they contributed to the development of the new policies that make up Chapter 1 Governance.  He also thanked Web Content Specialist Scott Souder and Webmaster Cassie Eliasson who developed the beta site within a couple of weeks—wonderful work in a very short timeframe.  He then asked the Board for direction on the next steps on the development of policies that would address key functions within the institution—budget development and process, student fees, academic program approval, and human resource issues (employee classification).  Trustee Mosher suggested a policy on the “completion agenda’s” academic impact also be considered. President Schaffer proposed such a policy would involve the Board’s defining of an associate of arts, an associate of science, and an associate of applied science degrees and the parameters/ranges in which those degrees should fall.  With reference to the next steps of policy development, he stated two steps could be taken.  The first would entail the administration moving the existing policy/procedures into the new manual.  The second would be to look at specific areas that are of particular interest to the Board such as those listed above.  Dr. Smith and Dr. Boggs with College Brain Trust are on contract and could facilitate a conversation about the policies the Board believes to be the most important that would produce marching orders for policy/procedure development.
Dr. Kilty suggested a road map for the most important policy/procedures be brought to the Board for consideration and then the Board can proceed with the recommendations from that road map.  If necessary, Dr. Smith and Dr. Boggs could be brought back later to resolve any issues that might surface from the development of the recommended policy/procedures. Trustee Lyttle thanked President Schaffer for his insight in the development of the Board’s governance policies and offered her assistance as the next policies are determined and developed.
The Board concurred President Schaffer should bring forward in small groups of five to seven the policies that he believes are the Board’s priorities. Chairman Thomas asked that a list of priority policies be brought forward to the Board as early as the October 3rd study session, if possible.
H. Selection of ACCT Voting Delegate and Alternate for the ACCT Annual Community College Leadership Congress, October 10-13, 2012 (Trustees John Kaiser and Bill Dubois are attending.) 
Ms. Lyttle moved and Mr. Mosher seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board of Trustees nominates John Kaiser and Bill Dubois as voting delegate and alternative respectively for the ACCT Annual Community College Leadership Congress, October 10-13.

DISCUSSION: None
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
I. Public Comment – None 
8. ADDITIONAL ITEMS – Information Only
A. September 2012 Contracting and Procurement Report

B. Historical List of Board Motions – 2012

C. Public Comment
9. NEXT MEETINGS/EVENTS
· October 3 (Wednesday) – Trustee Orientation and Dinner and Study Session
· Trustee Orientation and Dinner (5:30 p.m. – CCI 129 – Dinner selections will be made from the Dining Hall Servery.)
· Study Session (7 p.m. – Petersen Board Room)
· October 17 (Wednesday) – Board Dinner and Business Meetings
· Dinner (6 p.m. – CCC 178/179 Private Dining Rooms – Dinner selections will be made from the Dining Hall Servery.)
· Business Meeting – 7 p.m. – Petersen Board Room
10. PUBLIC COMMENT ON ANYTHING NOT ON THE AGENDA – None 
11. ADJOURNMENT – Board Chairman Greg Thomas
Board Chairman Greg Thomas adjourned the September 19, 2012, Regular Business Meeting at 8:20 p.m.
12. EXECUTIVE SESSION – No executive session was held.
Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing

Board Recording Secretary
Items underlined and in blue text had corresponding attachments on the original agenda, which may be found at http://www.lccc.wy.edu/about/board/meetings. 

